

# Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities

HUMA 

● NUMBER 027 

● 2nd SESSION 

● 41st PARLIAMENT

#### **EVIDENCE**

Tuesday, June 3, 2014

Chair

Mr. Phil McColeman

## Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities

Tuesday, June 3, 2014

**●** (0845)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Phil McColeman (Brant, CPC)): Let's come to order, please.

Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. Welcome to the 27th meeting of the Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities. Today is Tuesday, June 3, 2014, and we're here to continue our study on the renewal of labour market development agreements, also known as LMDAs, which you'll hear quite a bit about.

For the first hour, we will have a panel of witnesses. We are pleased to have with us, from the Canadian Home Builders' Association, Mr. Bard Golightly, president, along with Mr. Kevin Lee, chief executive officer. We're also joined by Mr. Sean Reid, vice-president, federal and Ontario, for the Progressive Contractors Association of Canada. Finally, from the Canadian Welding Bureau, we have Mr. Craig Martin, vice-president of public safety.

Welcome, witnesses. We will give each of your organizations up to 10 minutes in presentation time. Following that, we'll have rounds of questions from members.

Let's start with the Canadian Home Builders' Association.

Kevin, are you going first?

Mr. Kevin Lee (Chief Executive Officer, Canadian Home Builders' Association): I am, thank you.

It's a pleasure to be here today. Thank you for the invitation.

My name is Kevin Lee. I'm the chief executive officer of the Canadian Home Builders' Association. Here with me today, as the chair has pointed out, is our national president, Bard Golightly. Bard is chief operating officer for the Christenson Group in Edmonton, Alberta.

I'd like to start off by saying we're pleased to see the federal government working constructively with the provinces in aligning labour market programming with market demand. As you may know, CHBA has supported the introduction of the employer-directed Canada job grant, and we are pleased to see special consideration being assured for small employers, which was something CHBA was calling for, with many of our members falling into this category.

At the outset, I should say that the association has long-standing policy positions regarding employment insurance that relate to LMDA funding, training, and support programs. We believe that EI premiums should be reduced or maintained at levels appropriate to sustain the program, and the funds in the EI account should be dedicated to the purposes intended. The industry believes the design of the EI program should be dictated by policy and must be the outcome of evidence-based analysis. So we're pleased to see the work going on here to further that exercise.

Given the association's goal of helping connect our members with labour market programming as part of our human resources strategy, the association has carried out research on LMDA funding, training, and support programs in the past. Our goal was, and is, to support our provincial associations in providing input on labour market programs to provincial governments so that such programs can best serve industry and worker needs. As well, many of our members have limited human resources capacity in their own shops, being small and medium-sized firms, and rely upon information provided by the association to help them understand changes in programs and changes in regulations.

What we found in the past was that it could be very challenging to determine what specific LMDA-funded programs are available in each province, and how our members in local provincial associations could best engage with these programs. There are, of course, some exceptions and very positive examples, but from a national perspective it has been a challenge to gain a good understanding of all of the various LMDA-funded programs available in each province and the results of those programs.

So for these reasons, CHBA has supported the expansion of reporting requirements for LMDA-funded programming. We're pleased to see things headed in this direction. Additional information on specific programs at the provincial level would allow industry at large to better engage in program development and participation at the provincial level on a collective basis.

I want to be clear, though, that we are not suggesting more reporting just for the sake of reporting. That's not a wise investment of EI ratepayer dollars or tax dollars. What we are asking for is that we see the information on the specific programs being delivered by the provinces with the LMDA funding, and that we see the results and the data. Further, CHBA can see great value in expanding the stated objectives and accountability framework now being applied to the revised labour market agreements and moving those on to labour market development agreements.

We'd be pleased to provide the results of our research carried out on publicly available information on the LMDA-funded programs at the provincial level, although I should note that our research predates the recently published information in the "EI Monitoring and Assessment Report 2012/13" on medium-term impacts of employment benefits and support measures on EI claimants. We are certainly interested in learning how these research results that have come out more recently will be considered as part of the LMDA transformation process.

I should also add that although it hasn't been an issue yet with LMDA funding programs, we must emphasize the importance of recognizing all apprenticeable trades under any federally supported programs. As I emphasized in our last appearance before this committee, and I'm hoping we don't have a vote called today—that would be nice—the residential construction industry comprises Red Seal trades but also many other apprenticeable, provincially designated non-Red Seal trades. These other trades are equally deserving of federal support, and programs that limit funding to only the Red Seal trades are not in line with the government's current directions in its attempt to connect Canadians with jobs.

I'd also add that it has been suggested by some that this would cause administrative complications, but our position is that it would in fact not do so. All apprenticeable trades are designated by the provinces, and information on each trade is very readily available. The system is therefore already in place to easily and more fairly accommodate this additional collection of trades, particularly in the residential construction industry.

• (0850)

With that, I'd like to pass the mike over to our president, Bard Golightly, who will close with his comments and some recommendations

Mr. Bard Golightly (President, Canadian Home Builders' Association): Thanks, Kevin. Those were good comments.

It's a pleasure to be here today. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for the opportunity to speak.

I had the opportunity on April 29 in Edmonton to participate in a labour market development agreement round table. It was a great session, I thought. From a national perspective, it's interesting that while our country may not indicate it has a labour shortage, if one considers the employment rate, we find that in the residential construction industry we're having a great deal of trouble finding the right people with the right skills at the right time. As well, with the demographic trends moving along—we all know about those—labour shortages of skilled people are predicted to get much worse.

When I travel across the country in my role on the CHBA executive, it's eminently clear to me how different the employment situations are in different regions, and how important it is that our system accommodate and account for those regional differences.

For background, we are a 900,000-job industry generating over \$120 billion in economic activity. However, in the next decade we will see approximately 100,000 job vacancies to fill. That means our industry and government need these LMDA dollars to be as effective as possible in getting Canadians employed, and perhaps more importantly, though, not just into jobs but into careers.

Today we offer the following recommendations for your consideration.

Make information on all LMDA-funded programs, provincial and federal, and the results of these programs easily accessible for review and sharing by employers, allowing for as much flexibility as possible in labour market development agreements in order to accommodate the regional and sector-specific needs and opportunities. This is something that I think came up in Edmonton as well.

Second, ensure that all training and support programs are available to trades and occupations working or seeking work in the residential construction industry. This would include promotional efforts funded through LMDAs.

Third, ensure that residential trades and occupations are included in the labour market information being used by those designing the LMDA-funded programs. Where apprentices are concerned, this includes, as Kevin mentioned, not only the Red Seal but all provincially designated trades as well.

In addition, it should be noted that our industry employs many people in non-apprenticeable jobs, many of which serve as entry-level positions into the industry and offer long-term career opportunities. In fact, my son is just going through that now. He has now moved into the apprentice program, but he started off in a non-apprenticeable trade and he's building a career out of this.

I'd also like to add that in our Nova Scotia consultation, a common theme stressed around the table was the need to reduce bureaucracy and reduce the barriers that stop individuals from accessing training. For example, a person having to wait six to eight weeks for employment insurance benefits is a barrier to training. A solution could be to bridge that six-to-eight-week gap that apprentices must wait for EI by having the grant dollars assignable to the employer. This would allow the employer to pay the apprentice during regular pay periods since they know the money is coming.

With those goals set out and the information on LMDA-funded programs in hand, we trust that our sector can play a greater role in helping to direct LMDA-funded programming, as well as connecting employers in our sector with various opportunities to help employ even more underemployed and unemployed Canadians. This in turn will help address the pending shortage of skilled workers in our industry.

Thank you.

• (0855)

The Chair: Thank you.

Now we'll move on to Mr. Reid from the Progressive Contractors.

Mr. Sean Reid (Vice-President, Federal and Ontario, Progressive Contractors Association of Canada): Thank you, Mr. Chair

Good morning, everyone.

It's my pleasure to be here on behalf of the Progressive Contractors Association of Canada to share our perspective on Canada's labour market development agreements.

PCA represents and supports progressive, unionized employers in Canada's construction industry. Our member companies employ approximately 30,000 skilled tradespeople, unionized primarily by the Christian Labour Association of Canada. PCA's goal as an association is to ensure that Canada has a fair and open construction industry; cooperative labour relations; and a robust, inclusive, and highly capable workforce.

Our members account for over 40% of all energy and resource sector construction in Alberta and British Columbia, and they are leaders in infrastructure construction across the country. Our members also lead the industry in the recruitment of underrepresented communities into the trades, including women, first nations, new Canadians, and young Canadians.

In western Canada, where provincial regulations best support the hiring and training of skilled trades workers, registered apprentices comprise over 35% of the total PCA workforce. Despite our leadership in the recruitment and development of skilled trades talent, PCA member companies, like most companies in Canada's construction industry, continue to struggle to find enough workers to meet growing demand. This is particularly pronounced in B.C., Alberta, and Saskatchewan.

Given this context, PCA is pleased to have the opportunity to offer our perspective on the development of the new LMDAs and the role they can play in addressing Canada's skills challenge.

From our perspective, the purpose of labour market development agreements—or more precisely, of the programs they fund—is quite simple. They are designed to provide unemployed workers the necessary skills training so they can quickly rejoin the workforce. This is a worthy objective. If we wish to find made-in-Canada solutions to our skills shortage, we should start by moving more Canadian workers from low opportunity and no opportunity career paths onto high opportunity career paths such as the skilled trades.

So what can be done to ensure that the next round of LMDAs delivers on that promise? PCA is pleased to offer a few of our thoughts.

First and foremost, we believe there is a need, as the home builders echoed, for greater transparency, performance measurement, and public accountability for the programs funded by the LMDAs.

Further, we believe the federal government should adopt the following guiding principles for the new LMDAs. Specifically, the new LMDAs should be employer-driven, market-oriented, and competitive. They should promote labour mobility as much as possible and promote a more dynamic and responsive labour market across Canada.

Let's take a look at each of these principles one at a time.

Employer-driven—similar to the case for the Canada job grant, future LMDA funding should be directed towards programs that incorporate strong employer engagement to ensure that federal training dollars lead to real results. We believe that having employers and employer groups actively participate in the process will lead to more targeted skills training and better matching of talent to tasks.

Market-oriented and competitive—LMDA-funded programs should promote a competitive, market-driven training system. In other words, LMDA programs should allow for competition between training providers as much as possible. A worker should not be forced to use one specific training provider but should have the option to choose a provider that best meets his or her training needs, whether that's through public training, private training, or a union training centre.

Labour mobility—as much as possible LMDAs should promote, or at a minimum not discourage, labour mobility. Workers from areas of underemployment should have the opportunity to move to regions of high employment to get the training they need to ensure they are able to rejoin the workforce. If workers are unable to find opportunities in their home regions, then we owe it to them to provide every possible means to move to a region where they will find an opportunity for meaningful employment. This will optimize their chances of finding a new job after their training is complete.

Related to this, we have some ideas for how labour mobility can be better facilitated by the government. One solution we believe the federal government should take a closer look at is the creation of a work travel grant or a lump-sum training and mobility grant, which would be accessible through the EI system.

• (0900)

Mobility grants allow a person who is unemployed in one area of the country to utilize future unemployment insurance benefits in the form of a lump sum payment in order to relocate to another area of the country where workers are needed. The funds advanced from EI payments would then be used to fund job search, training, and/or relocation costs.

Our final principle is that LMDAs should help promote a more dynamic and responsive labour market. For example, funding earmarked for research and innovation within the new LMDAs, we believe, should be directed as much as possible toward the promotion of labour market information and needs, i.e., in our case promoting the skilled trades. More research, we believe, is also needed on how to better facilitate mobility within the labour market.

As always, PCA is ready to be a strong partner with the federal government and its provincial counterparts in the further development and implementation of the LMDAs.

We thank you for the opportunity to provide our input today, and I will be pleased to answer any questions.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Reid. I appreciate those comments and for you being as on time as you are.

Now Mr. Martin from the Canadian Welding Bureau.

## Mr. J. Craig Martin (Vice President, Public Safety, Canadian Welding Bureau): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you all very much for the opportunity to speak with you today.

I serve as the vice-president of public safety with the Canadian Welding Bureau, known more commonly as the CWB. The CWB is an independent, not-for-profit organization funded solely from the industry that we serve. Since 1947, our certification programs have expanded beyond the welding of steel, and we now offer programs for aluminum welding, resistance welding, welding electrodes, and welding inspectors, to name but a few. In all cases, our programs are based on standards produced by the Canadian Standards Association.

With offices in Alberta, Manitoba, Ontario, Quebec, and Nova Scotia, the CWB's team of 160 staff provide services right across the country. The majority of our services are provided on the shop floor, providing guidance and oversight to multiple industry sectors involved in welding. The CWB is accredited by the Standards Council of Canada as a certification body, and is the only national organization with a primary focus on welding.

Today, the CWB has over 7,000 welding fabrication companies certified across Canada and the world. Our primary mission is to help protect the safety of Canadians. To support this mission, the CWB provides its services not only to Canadian organizations but also to organizations around the world that supply welded structures and products to Canada.

Each year the CWB witnesses the welding of over 90,000 test plates completed by welders, and trains thousands of welding supervisors, welding inspectors, and welding engineers. In addition, CWB staff provide an independent review of over 30,000 welding procedures to ensure compliance with national standards. It's this combination of qualified welders, qualified welding supervisors and engineers, and qualified procedures that will help ensure a high-quality and a safe weld. If one of these elements is missing, the risk of weld quality issues and failure greatly increases.

The welding industry contributes over \$5 billion to the Canadian economy, and employs over 300,000 individuals. Through our membership and advocacy arm, the Canadian Welding Association, we are actively involved in working with our over 45,000 members to ensure the industry in Canada remains healthy.

One of the biggest issues facing Canadian welding is that this sector is in the midst of a skills shortage. With an aging demographic and a strong demand for welding professionals in several industries, including mining and natural resources, an active effort must be made to attract young people to the industry, and ensure that we have

the trained labour force required to meet the needs of the industry, both today and into the future. To put the issue of demographics in context, the average age for most skilled welding positions is fast approaching 60.

In our most recent member survey, conducted earlier this year, two-thirds of our industry still quotes skilled trade shortage as the number one issue facing their business. The current skills shortage in the welding sector not only creates difficulties in finding skilled tradespersons, but it introduces the risk that those who are doing the work may not have the level of skill that we have relied on in the past. We are working with our members in government to ensure that there is a pool of skilled workers for both short-term and long-term needs around several issues including the Canada job grant, worker mobility, and immigration.

The CWB welcomed the federal government's intention to address training initiatives in budget 2013, and we are pleased that agreements were reached with the provinces on these initiatives earlier this year. The CWB also welcomes the Canada apprentice loan program announced in budget 2014.

However, the CWB believes that there are several other actions that must be taken to address the skills shortage in welding.

First, the creation of a national training curriculum for welders would provide colleges and other training institutions with a current and comprehensive approach to creating a first-class generation of skilled trades. Government, industry, and training organizations must work together to meet the needs of the future. We must also work to tap into specific demographics—such as women and aboriginals—to seek this next generation of skilled workers.

Secondly, we must also work to improve the ease of labour mobility from province to province to ensure that skilled tradespersons can go where they are needed.

Thirdly, in addition to training Canadians, a key part of this solution is ensuring that when skilled foreign workers are needed, they must meet the needs of Canadian industry from a skills perspective. We believe the federal government's recent changes to the federal skilled trade program is a positive step forward, and CWB is already working throughout the world to ensure that potential immigrants to Canada are trained to Canadian standards and requirements, so that they are job-ready when they arrive.

I look forward to answering your questions related to the renewal of the LMDA agreements, and how government, industry, and training organizations can work together to ensure that Canada has access to the skilled tradespeople needed to meet our infrastructure, energy, and economic needs.

#### • (0905)

While we realize that LMDAs will not provide solutions to all of the labour and skills issues our industry faces, they certainly are our key tool in working towards solutions.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Martin.

Now we'll move on to questioning from members and they are five-minute rounds.

The first questioner is Madam Sims.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims (Newton—North Delta, NDP): Thank you very much.

I want to thank all of you for your presentations.

As you all know, we have a very short five minutes so I'm going to try to get through a series of questions.

My first question is for Mr. Golightly. You mentioned making data more accessible. Can you elaborate? Specifically, I would like to know what data you propose should be more accessible, to whom, and in what format, an online tool, monthly newsletters? How would it best be conveyed?

Mr. Bard Golightly: Thanks for the question.

There are probably multiple answers to that, unfortunately. Part of it is that we often find the data, particularly from various provinces, is simply not available. It's not so much a question of access to the data; it's simply not published. Your online comment is a good one. Maybe that's the way to do it. It is difficult to coalesce and collect the data from a number of provinces. We have studied that and we can provide information on which provinces provide which types of data, if that's helpful.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thank you.

My next question is for Mr. Reid.

You talk about employer-directed programming and how that's a step in the right direction. The Canada job grant, actually, was meant to be that right at the beginning, as you know. There was a huge backlash. How is what you suggest any different than the original formatting of the Canada job grant?

Mr. Sean Reid: Respectfully, I'm not sure that my impression of the backlash was related to the employer engagement aspect of the job grant. Quite the contrary, I participated in a number of those consultations and there is pretty strong support, I understand—certainly that was my impression—from employers about the nature of that design. I think there were some—

**Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims:** It's not the employers who had the backlash; I'm talking about everybody else.

**Mr. Sean Reid:** I think there were some rollout issues. Here's our perspective. If you don't have employers engaged in these programs, then you're training without a reliable prediction of an outcome. That's simply not going to suffice if you want to actually address the specific, and frequently changing, needs of skills in the industry.

Our view is to be more proactive and deliberate, as the Canada job grant is, in terms of bringing in employers who are at the front end to identify what the skills needs are so that the training is directly coherent with the need.

• (0910)

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Nobody is suggesting the employer shouldn't be involved; it's the key push for the employer to be the

driving force. Here, what would competition between employers look like and why do you suggest that's beneficial?

**Mr. Sean Reid:** I think you're referring to the competition within the training system.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Yes.

**Mr. Sean Reid:** We believe competition is good in every industry. It drives innovation. It creates responsiveness in terms of market needs. A level playing field between private, public, and union training centres, we believe, will ensure that the training system is as responsive as possible to the changing industry needs.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thank you very much.

How am I doing for time?

The Chair: You have one and a half minutes.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: That's good.

Are there any changes you would recommend to the delivery of employment services under the LMDAs? Which, if any, of these recommendations could also be included in a revised framework for federal, provincial, territorial agreements that would guide the new generation of LMDAs?

Let's go to Mr. Martin.

Mr. J. Craig Martin: Thank you.

We would support the same approach as we need to improve employer engagement. As Mr. Reid said, if we want to make sure that when the training is completed, it's relevant to the jobs at hand, we need the employers to be engaged.

We work with colleges, both private and public, with unions, and some of the best training programs we see are the ones that engage the local employment base and they ask what they are looking for and what skills are missing in the graduates that we have. We do the same thing at the federal level.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thank you.

Mr. Lee, do you have a quick comment?

**Mr. Kevin Lee:** I would concur. I think that really getting employers engaged early to make sure that there are jobs available at the back end is absolutely critical. As Mr. Reid mentioned, the more mobility aspects we can work into the system, the better, because as our president, Mr. Golightly, pointed out, if you look at raw numbers, you might say there's no skills shortage, but when you look on a regional basis, we're not matching up employment opportunities with people, so mobility is a big part that we could build in.

The Chair: Thank you.

We go on to Mr. Mayes for five minutes.

Mr. Colin Mayes (Okanagan—Shuswap, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you to the witnesses today.

Most of you have said just what we've heard before, and it all makes sense: the expansion of monitoring and the focus of funding away from what I call personal skills training to actual employment skills training. There was a time when they were teaching people how to make resumés and even going to the extent of how to set alarm clocks to make sure that they knew they had to get up in the morning to go to work, and that type of thing. We're saying we want to focus on actual skills training.

So the Red Seal trades, developing them, and the interprovincial mobility of the trades.... Those silos were built but not by governments, I don't think. I think they were built by the trades, and all of a sudden we're hearing that we need better mobility of those skills interprovincially.

Why have we come to this point we're talking about now? Why wasn't it done earlier? Have the LMDAs been focused in the wrong area? What are your recommendations as far as what we can do better to make sure that we see these things remedied so we can address some of those regional deficiencies in skills? I'll open it up to all the panel.

Mr. Martin.

Mr. J. Craig Martin: I can speak to what's changed, at least from the welding industry. What's changed is that 25 years ago the issues around worker mobility were not on the radar because they weren't required. We've shifted. Our economy has shifted. The nature of our work has shifted, and now where we see the strongest demand for welders are large-scale projects, mining and natural resources, which require the movement of workers. That simply wasn't the case before, so in our particular industry, that issue of worker mobility is now high on the radar.

When you go to northern Alberta, you see people from all over the country. But even when you go to places on the two coasts with the NSPS, the shipbuilding procurement program, we're starting to see workers trickle in from other places as well, so that's what's changed.

I don't think the trades created the system to be separate, but what's happened is, as the systems in each province have evolved slightly differently to meet the unique demands of their local industry, whether it be manufacturing in southern Ontario or oil and gas in the western provinces, when workers do move under the Red Seal program, the skills that they have are sometimes very different.

That's why I mentioned earlier that we're looking for a national curriculum, a national approach on training that could be supported by LMDAs, and then that makes it easier for the workers to move. What we see now are barriers under Red Seal programs where the number of hours, the topics that are taught, etc., don't match up. So the provinces say, "Sorry, you're a welder there, but you're not a welder here".

So that's kind of what we've seen change in our industry as an evolution over the past 25 years.

• (0915)

**Mr. Colin Mayes:** I want to give the other witnesses a chance but I also.... So what you're saying is that it isn't just the skills training as far as, let's say, welding is concerned, but it's almost a regional focus where the welding courses have to be adjusted to make sure that they are adapted to those jobs that are in demand in that region. Whether

it's the oil and gas sector..., we should be not only demanding more welding courses but specific welding courses to address this.

**Mr. J. Craig Martin:** The key is also looking to the future. What are the projects that are coming? Are we ready for the Ring of Fire in northern Ontario, as an example? Do we have the skills? Do the workers who we've identified for this project have the skills? How do we work with colleges and industry to make sure that the next generation is trained appropriately?

**Mr. Colin Mayes:** Mr. Reid, you mentioned mobility, relocation, and maybe using EI for relocation and that. I guess the challenge with those kinds of things is monitoring, making sure that the funds are used properly and that there aren't any games played with the opportunity of, like you say, cashing in some of your EI benefits so that you can move to another location.

How do you see that rollout? I'm totally in agreement with the statement about six to eight weeks of the waiting period for skills training that Mr. Golightly made. We've heard that before, and I know that the minister has heard it also. That is something that, through my experience, I feel is very important too.

Regarding that mobility, how do you think the employers and employees are going to feel about their premiums being spent to help relocate people?

**The Chair:** Mr. Reid, you will have to hold your answer to that question. We're over time on Mr. Mayes' questioning. You're welcome to answer at your pleasure on a future round.

Mr. Cuzner, you have five minutes.

Mr. Rodger Cuzner (Cape Breton—Canso, Lib.): Regarding mobility, it's been something we've heard again and again.

Mr. Reid, I'm sort of taking your approach as more relocation versus mobility. I want you to expand on that and just clarify for me because in Nova Scotia, really Atlantic Canada, we've been sort of that pool of mobile labour for so many years.

My brother's in the construction industry. I know in the last year and a half he's been on a project in northern B.C. He's worked out of Vancouver, he's done Fort McMurray, and now he's outside of Regina. It's not a relocation. It's being able to address those.

If you could just clarify your comments because I took it as more relocation as opposed to mobility.

Mr. Sean Reid: It's maybe both. I'm sure many of your neighbours are probably working for our member companies doing that back and forth, and that's really what we're sort of zeroing in on because we do use that tool quite a bit.

Often, for example, the first plane ticket out, that first venture out, is the one, because it has more risk associated with it for the employer and that sort of thing—or perhaps the training. If there's no training provided in Nova Scotia for that specific trade or that specific aspect of a trade, but there is in northern B.C. or in northern Alberta where the work is actually being done, we want to pay them for that training out in the region, so that they are able to move out there and get that job. That's what we're talking about.

This is really about being able to either move people back and forth more, or relocate as required.

(0920)

**Mr. Rodger Cuzner:** Because there's a tax benefit to the companies that are able to...and I would think it's more beneficial for the larger companies that are able to do the rotations—

Mr. Sean Reid: Yes.

Mr. Rodger Cuzner: —of two weeks in, a week home, or whatever.

Should there not be an extension of that to the individuals that are going out to work for the smaller contractors that have projects where they want to do a.... Should there not be some kind of tax forgiveness for the worker that doesn't have access to those types of travel moneys, travel supports?

**Mr. Sean Reid:** What we're proposing is directed at the worker. It's accessed by the worker. The worker would reach forward into his EI benefits, take a lump sum, and use that to either move for that first venture out west, for example, or to get the training they require, whatever it might be. Again, it could be a permanent relocation or it could be temporary.

**Mr. Rodger Cuzner:** I sort of share a similar concern as Mr. Mayes does about the administration and the oversight on that. I don't know if you other guys would want to comment.

**Mr. Kevin Lee:** What we're really talking about here, especially with LMDA-type programming, is getting somebody into that first job in a trade. As Mr. Reid was saying, it's that first move. Once you're moving from job to job, then you're set, right? It's really getting somebody into that position.

There are all kinds of ways to administer this kind of thing. Receipt-based programs are pretty straightforward. If you're moving with a legitimate job offer and you have moving expenses to claim, you can create a package pretty quickly that would support that.

**Mr. Rodger Cuzner:** With regard to literacy and numeracy concerns, we talk about mobility as a barrier. Are we seeing literacy and numeracy as a—

**Mr. Sean Reid:** Can I just piggyback on what Mr. Mayes also referenced?

I agree, maybe not the resumé building but the essential skills around literacy and numeracy is still a core issue, especially when we're talking about completion rates. I realize I'm getting a little bit off topic here.

There are basic literacy barriers that are preventing people from completing and challenging their exam effectively. We can't lose sight of those.

**Mr. J. Craig Martin:** I agree. We said, specifically, in the welding industry that one of the largest barriers we have to people completing the training is the inability to read the documentation, to apply basic math skills. In some cases, we see training organizations putting people through those courses first and assessing that ability to actually be successful on the technical side.

I can't speak to what's happening at the secondary level in terms of improvements needed there, but certainly as people move into a trades training program, literacy and numeracy skills are critical.

The Chair: Mr. Cuzner, that's the end of five minutes.

You're over. Thank you for the questioning.

It goes fast, doesn't it?

Now we move on to Mr. Butt.

Mr. Brad Butt (Mississauga—Streetsville, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

Gentlemen, thank you all for being here.

Let me follow up on both Mr. Cuzner's line of questioning and Mr. Mayes as well.

One of the things with the LMDA that we struggle with in our partnership with the provinces is whether we set tough, rigorous, federal or national standards, or we allow maximum flexibility in these agreements as we sign them with each province. Depending on who our witnesses have been, there's been a bit of both. I'd like your take on it.

As an example, you talked about this issue of mobility of training, where you train in one province but it may not be recognized, or you may not be able to take that skill set and apply it in another province where the work is available. So does the federal government set strong, rigorous, national standards in the LMDA that require provinces to recognize that training and those skill sets, or do we err on the side of maximum flexibility in these agreements with provinces, recognizing that there are vast regional differences both in the labour market and the jobs that are available, depending on what province you're in.

I'd like each of your perspectives on strong, rigorous, national standards, or maximum flexibility, as we sign these agreements with individual provinces. I'd be interested in each of your organization's perspectives on where you balance that out.

• (0925)

The Chair: Go ahead, Home Builders' Association.

**Mr. Kevin Lee:** I think in the typical Canadian way, it's somewhere in between. We have the desire for national standards and consistency in areas where the jurisdiction happens to be provincial, which is kind of what comes up in the skilled trades area. A step like the internal trade agreement, where we're trying to facilitate mobility, is the right piece.

I would suggest that we need to have flexibility to recognize the different regional needs, but award those programs that are going to also encourage mobility. When you look at LMDA systems and you put together criteria for something like the LMDA programming, you say that you're looking for systems and programs that are going to not only address regional needs, but also create the opportunity for mobility. As the proposals come in from the provinces, you can score things, or make that part of the criteria to encourage different ways to help people move around the country.

Also, by the way, I should comment that we see concern in a lot of cases about people going from one place, say eastern Canada and moving to the west. We all know that in many cases they end up coming back later in life. As they start families, they come back home. They're trained up and they're ready to work as the economy changes in different parts of the country.

Mr. Sean Reid: I would say that we need a strong and rigorous commitment to flexibility.

What I mean by that is that the flexibility should be at the user level, not at the provincial government level. The provincial government should have a fairly strong requirement to ensure flexibility and competition in the delivery of their programs, not that there's leeway for government to do whatever it wants to do.

**Mr. J. Craig Martin:** Following that, I'll sit on the fence as well, with apologies.

There is a need, and I mentioned it in my opening statement, to have a national approach for training. That's a base approach, so that you have some basic skills which are repeatable and transferable right across the country. But we also have to recognize that flexibility. Based on the industry that the person is working in, and it sometimes varies by province, there should be the ability for provinces to upgrade specific skills related to what they need. I think it's a combination of both, but we can avoid and prevent some of the mobility issues if we have a core bit of training.

We hear stories of students who go from one province to another, and their first year of training is not recognized in the other province, but it is the same trade. That's a problem. The student is confused; the industry is confused.

We met last month with educators from right across the country in the welding trade, and that was the strongest message we heard. They don't want to protect their own interests in their own provinces; they want to have a national approach. Then they can customize it based on their feedback from local industry, but they want a national approach.

If you made me choose, I would lean towards more control at a national level, but we have to recognize that flexibility is critical with our varied economy across the country.

The Chair: Thank you for that answer.

Your time is up.

We'll move on to the second round.

Mr. Boulerice, welcome to our committee.

[Translation]

Mr. Alexandre Boulerice (Rosemont—La Petite-Patrie, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

My thanks to all our guests for joining us today.

I believe that everyone agrees on the need for our workers to be trained, especially the younger ones.

Mr. Lee, I would like your opinion. Do you find that the federal government is doing enough in terms of training for workers? If not, what more should we do?

Mr. Kevin Lee: More can always be done.

I feel that we are on the right track. We are happy with the existing programs and we just want to improve some aspects of them a little.

We really like the direction that the Canada Job Grant is going in. As we have already said, it focuses on participation by employers. If we could add that to the labour market development agreements, it would help us a lot. In general, I think we are on the right track.

• (0930)

**Mr. Alexandre Boulerice:** I think we have to understand that a lot of things that have been announced do not actually exist. They may talk the talk, but they are not walking the walk, if I may put it that way.

[English]

You can talk the talk, but you have to walk the walk.

[Translation]

If you look at the Public Accounts of Canada 2012-2013, you will see that the Conservative government sat on \$138 million intended for skills support and job creation. These are amounts that have not been transferred to the provinces. It also decided not to transfer to the provinces \$24 million that were supposed to help the underrepresented and lower-skilled groups that Mr. Martin was telling us about earlier.

The government has kept in its coffers \$60 million from the budget for labour market support under social partnerships and \$8 million to support productivity and competitiveness. In addition, it has invested only 4% of the initial budget in the grant for adult learning and essential skills for cities, aboriginal communities and provinces. That means that an amount equivalent to 96% of the \$3.2 million budget has not been spent. Making announcements and listing investments in budgets is all well and good, but the money still needs to actually be spent.

Mr. Golightly, have you noticed that difference between the amount on paper and the amount that has actually been spent and transferred to cities, municipalities and the provinces in order to train workers? At the moment, the numbers do not add up. The government is sitting on the money so that it can achieve a balanced budget.

[English]

Mr. Bard Golightly: No.

I can't say that we were feeling that directly. We don't necessarily see the flow of those funds in a direct route. We do see the inconsistencies and the issues we've talked about today. That could be the result of funding not transferring and not, as you say, walking the walk. That's possible. I don't know that. We don't know that.

What we do see are the mobility issues. We do see that there's clearly an issue of getting the right trades in the right place at the right time. It's a big issue all across the country and not just in the west where everybody thinks it is.

But I couldn't speak to the flow of funding and how it falls into these programs.

[Translation]

**Mr. Alexandre Boulerice:** In recent years, we have seen an explosion in the number of temporary foreign workers in the country. Do you feel that this an easy way to avoid training our own Canadian workers?

[English]

**Mr. Bard Golightly:** I don't think there's a simple answer to that question.

Clearly, particularly in the west, there's a strong demand, as I'm sure you are aware, for temporary foreign workers. There is a job shortage in many areas. It's complicated by the higher-paying jobs in some industries, particularly the oil and gas industry. Therefore, the temporary foreign workers are often finding their way into other positions that simply will not be filled by those attracted to the higher-paying jobs.

[Translation]

Mr. Alexandre Boulerice: I understand that, when there is a genuine shortage, when there are no qualified workers, then someone has to come to do the work. The work has to be done and commitments have to be respected. But there are also a number of cases of abuse with temporary foreign workers working in Tim Hortons or McDonalds. So we are not talking about the same thing. We have also seen excesses with HD Mining International Limited, which is asking workers to be able to read or speak Chinese so that they can use the equipment in the mine.

At the same time, it is not the case that there are 10 jobs open for every unemployed person. The figure is about 1 for every 6. That means that, for every job that goes unfilled because of a labour shortage, six people are looking for work. What do we have to do to train those people so that they are able to get a job, and also to create new jobs? Even if every unemployed person started working at jobs for which there is a shortage, five out of six workers would still be without jobs.

[English]

**The Chair:** You're way over time, Mr. Boulerice, so I'd ask the witnesses to hold those responses. If you'd care to respond in another round, that's your prerogative.

We will go on to Mr. Maguire.

Mr. Larry Maguire (Brandon—Souris, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you to the panellists for your presentations.

I was most interested in one of your comments, Mr. Golightly, in regard to you having difficulty getting the right people in the right skills at the right times. Certainly, I think you just outlined the difference in regional differences in employment needs across the country.

I'd like to ask all three or four of the panellists this question. You've outlined some, but what are your most significant changes that you'd like to see in the manner that we can transform the LMDAs between the federal government and the provinces? How can we work with your organizations and how can you work with other levels of government?

**●** (0935)

Mr. Bard Golightly: I could start with more of an overarching comment. We really need to keep in mind the potential for career development. While we talk about mobility and the right skills in the right place at the right time, all of which are critical, what we want to do, and it was touched on earlier, is to get these people started. If they can get into career development, they can then take themselves down their own personal career path, and the growth of their families.

I wanted to make that overarching comment and I'm sure my colleagues will hopefully fill in some of the gaps.

Mr. Sean Reid: I'll just say that the main two points for us would be to tie the employer as much as possible to this, and at a minimum, don't let this be a barrier to mobility. If we can find ways to facilitate mobility, we should do it. PCA is ready to play an intermediary role between the provincial and the federal government on this issue as we have done before on the job grant. So we'll partner with you as we can.

Mr. J. Craig Martin: I would echo those comments. Employer engagement and mobility are two big issues that need to be addressed.

One of the things around mobility that is important is to recognize that people may start their training in one province and finish in another. They may be halfway through a program and they need to move because they need to become an apprentice, and the agreement should recognize that. Right now, there is a tendency that you have to do everything in the province that you started in, your training, your apprenticeship, and your first job. If we could figure out ways to engage industry, the training institutions, and the unions to figure out how to best make that work, I think that's critical to seeing more success and more value for the dollars that are invested in these programs.

**Mr. Larry Maguire:** Mr. Martin, I think you referred to the national curriculum as part of setting up a new means of.... Would that add to the mobility as well?

I'd also like further comments, because I'm really interested in the whole area of this mobility to get people to where the jobs are. If you had your way, quickly, what would your suggestion be as to how to set that mobility agreement up?

Mr. J. Craig Martin: I think when it comes to a national curriculum, we recognize that the provinces have jurisdiction over training. But at a federal level, the federal government can encourage and set requirements for provinces to work together on certain basic...what I'll call creating a level playing field for training. Let the provinces, as I mentioned, have flexibility to deal with unique issues in their local industry, but set a criteria, which means that if all trades are working to a national criteria, then that sets the basis for mobility. You can still say, if you come to my province, we're looking for specific skills, but at least that basic trade certification or qualification is recognized.

That can set an environment where mobility becomes less of an issue, where if you want to have someone start in one province and finish in another, there would be no questions either from the El level, from the college level, or from the employer level in terms of knowing what we're getting. That's why we would strongly encourage that national baseline of curriculum for each trade. In welding, that's what our industry wants and we're really pushing it. We're actually working with educators to create that.

**Mr. Sean Reid:** I'll add that I think the standards are important. The Canadian Home Builders' Association mentioned looking beyond simply Red Seal to non-Red Seal trades as being another issue. I think the steps the government is taking right now on apprenticeship harmonization is an important issue.

The internal trade discussions that are starting to happen at the federal and provincial levels will probably be a very useful vehicle for rooting out some of the more hidden barriers to mobility and certification recognition that exist in those provinces. We're on the right track here when it comes to regulatory barriers, we just need to keep at it. If we can find new initiatives like these grants we've been talking about today to facilitate further, that'd be great.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

That's the end of that round. I'm going to end the first hour here at this point, committee members, for two reasons. Number one, we have a motion to deal with at the end of the meeting, so we'll be adjourning the second half of the meeting a little early to deal with that motion, perhaps 10 minutes early. I want to do it for that reason.

I also want to just take a moment, myself, to thank our witnesses for being here, for taking your time, for serving your industries.

There was one comment I wrote down that you made, Mr. Reid, and I thought on many different levels it really hit home for me. It's a simple phrase, and you called it "matching of talent to tasks". As a former employer myself, contractor, there's magic that happens in the workplace when you find an individual who has talent and you give them the right task. I think that's what we're driving at here. We're trying to do more uncovering of the talents of individual Canadians, wherever they may be in this country, to match them with the tasks that are out there for them. I appreciate that comment on many different levels. It surely resonates.

Thank you, witnesses, for being here.

We'll suspend for five minutes and resume.

<b>●</b> (0940)		
	(Pause)	
	(1 4450)	

● (0945)

**The Chair:** Welcome back, ladies and gentlemen. We're continuing this hour with our study of the renewal of the LMDAs.

Joining us now from the Department of Employment and Social Development, we have Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly, the commissioner for workers, from the Canada Employment Insurance Commission. Welcome. We also have from ESDC, Ms. Nancy Amyot, policy adviser for the Office of the Commissioner for Workers, from the Canada EI Commission. Welcome. Joining us by way of video conference from Regina, Saskatchewan, we have Mr. Carlo Bizzarri, the program manager with Ignite Adult Learning Corporation, along with Lindsay Manko, the assistant manager of Ignite. Welcome to you.

Witnesses, as some of you may know, being here in the earlier session or listening in, you have up to 10 minutes for your presentation.

So why don't we begin with Ms. Donnelly?

• (0950)

Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly (Commissioner for Workers, Canada Employment Insurance Commission, Department of Employment and Social Development): Thank you, Chair.

[Translation]

Good morning, Mr. Chair and members of the committee.

It is a pleasure to be here today to provide you with some views from the stakeholders who represent workers in Canada.

[English]

It is indeed an honour and a pleasure to be here with you today before the committee in regard to the labour market development agreements. As commissioner of the Canada Employment Insurance Commission, representing all employees across the country, both unionized and non-unionized, one of my responsibilities is to bring forth the view of my stakeholders to government, that is, to identify the opinions and concerns of workers as government develops policies and delivers programs related to employment insurance and the labour market. It is in that context that I am with you here today.

I'm pleased to see that the committee has undertaken to study the transformation of the LMDAs at this time, and that round table sessions are also currently taking place around the country regarding the LMDAs. Much has changed in the Canadian labour market since the introduction of the LMDAs in 1996, and it is our responsibility to ensure that these agreements remain relevant to the reality of workers and employers.

I have the opportunity in my role as commissioner to meet regularly with my stakeholders across the country on a variety of issues pertaining to EI, and I can assure you that workers, unions, and advocacy groups are very interested in these consultations.

I think the key word here is consultation. People like to be part of the decision-making. They like to have their voices heard, and it's important to note, and I believe the committee members are fully aware—I'm sure everybody has told you but it doesn't hurt to repeat this—that the moneys that fund all EI programs come not from the taxpayers, that is, not from general government revenues, but rather from the EI premium payers, workers and employers only. So this is not taxpayer money; this is EI premium payers' money. That being said, it is crucial that the people paying into the fund have a say in how these funds are rolled out and managed.

In discussion with labour stakeholders, it is clear that consultation is key. To that end, the labour side feels very strongly that labour market partners forums be established in all jurisdictions, with representation from government, labour, employers, education training providers, and community organizations. In my former life, I was an educator in the public school system and I was very involved with education and with teacher unions. We called our stakeholders "partners in education", and that was everyone from government to school boards to unions to communities to parents, and to the students themselves.

We recognized the importance of hearing everyone's voice, and that is what a labour market partners forum would accomplish, listening to each other, understanding each other, and from that, making the best decisions possible. These types of forums need to be ongoing, of course, especially since our market can change very rapidly. We always have to be listening and establishing these forums in each province and territory, which is one way of doing that.

Now, we do recognize in this vast country of ours that provinces and territories are unique, and as a result of that uniqueness, it isn't one size fits all. But we can learn from each other and we must be provided the opportunity to work together so that we can take advantage of best practices and identify our similarities and our differences, as well as our individual and national needs.

I'd like to comment as well on the collection of labour market information. We have to do a better job of collecting solid information concerning general skills and labour shortages. I have met with several groups who have expressed to me that there are plenty of skilled workers in Canada, yet they need to have the relevant information to inform them. We need to correctly identify the skills gaps in regions and industry, and we need to have reliable information provided to all concerned. When Stats Canada is telling us there are 6.7 unemployed workers for every vacant job, we need accurate, detailed, and solid information on the job market.

One question that is presented at the round tables is around the expansion of eligibility for LMDAs. Keeping in mind who funds the EI account, it is important that LMDA programs benefit those who have paid into it. Currently, eligibility to LMDA programs requires a certain number of insurable hours, which vary according to the region in which one lives, based on the unemployment rate in that region. Many of my stakeholders have indicated that they are in

support of expanding this eligibility to EI premium payers. This would qualify more EI claimants to take advantage of the LMDA programs and supports.

So I will reiterate what the CLC and Unifor propose, that eligibility for LMDA programs be extended to a national eligibility program of 360 insurable hours for unemployed or underemployed workers to access training. This would help address the gap for many part-time workers who are not currently eligible for EI, yet who do pay EI premiums.

As well, we are recommending that the EI part I benefits be extended to the full duration of the LMDA training program.

This brings me to another expansion of the program, and that is increased funding to the LMDAs. Currently, upwards of \$2 billion are committed to the LMDAs annually. Yes, that is a significant amount of money, and yes, government has committed to a balanced EI account by 2017. Certainly, as commissioner, I support a balanced EI account, with transparent accountability so we can avoid finding ourselves in a deficit situation.

However, government is projecting surpluses of the EI account over the next several years, so I think we need to ask ourselves this question. Would this money be better spent supporting LMDAs, and thus expanding the program? Labour stakeholders are in support of increasing the funds for the LMDAs. The EI Act allows for up to 0.8% of total insurable earnings, which translates roughly as \$4.4 billion, to be spent on LMDA funding, yet we are currently only using \$1.9 billion. Because there hasn't been an increase of this amount since the inception of the LMDAs, the same amount of dollars in 2014 does not go as far as they did in 1996.

Investment in training has very positive spin-offs, resulting in long-term attachment to the labour force, a goal on which we can all most likely agree.

The last point that I will highlight is the issue of labour mobility, or apprenticeship harmonization. This is an issue that is constantly presented to me by my stakeholders, and I understand this issue as it was certainly an issue in my other life, in the education world, which resulted finally, after many years, in a labour mobility agreement within provinces and territories that enabled teachers to be qualified to teach across Canada, regardless of where their training occurred.

We need the same in a broader trades occupation, not just those within the Red Seal program. Currently, as I understand it, the Atlantic provinces and the western provinces have an apprenticeship harmonization agreement that does enable mobility for tradesworkers if they choose to relocate. But this needs to be a national harmonization so that our labour market is ready and able to respond to labour market needs across the country, not just locally or regionally.

[Translation]

Thank you.

[English]

I look forward to your questions.

● (0955)

The Chair: We now move on to Ms. Amyot.

You're not going to speak, I'm sorry.

On to Ignite, and I'm not sure which of the witnesses is going to present, but please proceed.

## Ms. Lindsay Manko (Assistant Manager, Ignite Adult Learning Corporation): Thank you very much.

First of all, I'd like to thank you for inviting us to this committee to present our views. I'd like to reiterate a little bit of what the last speaker said, the sentiment that we are glad that this is becoming a national conversation. However, the information we are presenting today is coming as more of a case study. We understand that we are a small, localized organization in Saskatchewan. Nonetheless we do feel that our 20 years of experience within the labour market industry will help provide you with a better picture of the overarching localized issues that some areas are facing in the provinces.

I'd like to introduce myself. My name is Lindsay Manko. I am the assistant manager at Ignite Adult Learning Corporation. I'm here with Carlo Bizzarri. We are a small yet mighty organization here in Regina, Saskatchewan.

The demographic that we work with is generally categorized as the vulnerable populations within our society. We work with youth at risk who would be categorized as more or less unemployable. They have few or no skills appropriate for our current job market in Regina, due to a number of personal setbacks and issues. Accessing the system in the first place to take advantage of the EI funding is an issue.

Specifically we have over 20 years of experience working with this demographic here in Saskatchewan. Our model is predicated on the marriage between business and not-for-profit. Our model essentially means that if you're coming to work in Ignite, you're getting paid to attend classes to gain and garner that training. You're being paid; however, we are a not-for-profit model, so we understand

that in order to gain skills that make you employable, specifically soft and hard skills, you need to practice those skills and we provide that setting.

I'd like to talk a little bit about what we've seen as creating long-term success within our program in Saskatchewan. We have over 500 graduates who have come from a number of demographics, but essentially have not been—I want to really highlight this—successful in accessing meaningful, tangible, long-term employment within our community. So they went through our training process and then have garnered long-term, tangible experience within our employment sectors.

Our program actually runs for a seven-month period. Long term is long term. It takes a long time to make tangible change within your life. A lot of issues that we see—addictions, housing, child care—are not something that's going to change overnight. Going through a program that is short-term, we haven't had the success rates that we would expect for somebody going through a long-term program of about seven months. That's something we'd like to highlight.

Also, we want to talk about this marriage between soft skills and hard skills. It was quoted before. You were talking about making sure that you tie talent to task. If you've never had a chance to garner talents or had an opportunity to really realize what you're good at, because you've been involved in the youth justice system or you've been involved in the foster system, which has effectively not delivered what you necessarily need to become an able-bodied, working young adult, it's hard to access the system.

Really what we're here to talk about is being the advocate on behalf of that vulnerable population and how they access the LMDAs if they don't have the skills to get the job in the first place.

I know that there are portions within the current suggested scenarios that state that if you lack essential skills or have a low level of literacy you can still garner help from this program. But what we have experienced is that a number of the individuals who come into our program actually have undiagnosed learning disabilities and because they don't have the basic essential skills to access a formal system, it's harder for them to gain the employment to get access to these different things.

Again, I'm just speaking from our personal experience. I'm in the classroom every day from Monday to Friday working with individuals, and I'm not speaking for every organization, but this has been our experience.

Also, more in-house training for employees—we've talked about how we're going to be transferring the Canada job grant funding directly to employers, but if our employees can't access the employment in the first place, how are they going to access these funds directly for training in specific areas? Ultimately, our goal is to help individuals who are undervalued and don't necessarily have the soft skills—reliability, accountability, dependability, independence—that you need to work in this Canadian job market. They're essentially just going to become a continual debt load in the future for us. So, yes, we commend you guys for doing long-term planning and considering these different areas, but we just want to advocate on behalf of the vulnerable populace that we work with directly.

**●** (1000)

**The Chair:** Thank you very much. You still have time left. Do you care to say anything further, or is that your presentation?

Ms. Lindsay Manko: I'll pass it to my colleague, Carlo Bizzarri.

Would you like to add anything?

Mr. Carlo Bizzarri (Program Manager, Ignite Adult Learning Corporation): Yes, I want to add to what Lindsay said that we think of these individuals as employees. The habit of being accountable is something they have to pick up—showing up, being responsible, and doing work. That's how our program is set up.

In other words, they learn the life skills not by listening to a lecture but actually by doing. When they don't show up at eight o'clock in the morning for work, they are being penalized; there are consequences. They have to punch a clock in the morning. If the clock says that they have come in at 8:30, that means that their allowance or their wage has been deducted accordingly.

The important step is to bring these young men and women to a point at which they become independent and self-supporting. The process of doing that is not an easy one.

**●** (1005)

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Now we'll proceed to our first round of questioning, with interventions of five minutes.

Madam Sims.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thanks to both of the presenters for coming before us.

Recently there have been many reports about high unemployment and also the high number of temporary foreign workers. I'm sure that's not news to anybody. But the alarming figure that came out was that 39% of Canadians looking for work were giving up on ever finding a job. So there is that malaise and the danger that comes with it, when you have a large number of people withdrawing from even entering the job market.

Yet we know that there are quite a few restrictions on how funds can be used for skills development. At this time, we have an historic low for EI access. All kinds of restrictions have been put on it. We don't have time to discuss that here, but fewer than four in 10 of the unemployed are actually eligible to collect EI. Because of this, access to training becomes really restrictive. Can you comment on this?

Also, can you comment—and this is directed to you, Mary-Lou—on the consequences of such limited access especially for Canadians seeking longer-term employment opportunities? How do you think access could be improved?

Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly: Thank you very much, Jinny.

I'll tell you that the facts you have cited are certainly correct. My stakeholders are well aware of that, and we have conversations around those issues consistently.

This is one reason that labour feels very strongly that access to EI has to be relaxed. It's so different across the country, depending on where you live, but the fact remains that if you lose your job in Toronto, you have still lost your job. If you lose your job in Port Elgin, you've still lost your job; you're still without a job as well.

The other thing is that many of the people who lose their jobs are part-time people. It's very difficult for part-time people, and they are often—not always, but often—some of the most vulnerable people, as our other guest this morning just pointed out. They don't have access to EI, so they don't have access to the training programs; yet they are still paying into the fund.

We feel very strongly that there should be a relaxation or more flexibility. We have an opinion on EI overall, but I'll just stick to the LMDA part for today. Especially for the LMDA training, there must be some flexibility so that more people can take advantage.

This is not to make the LMDAs a be-all and a catch-all for every problem out there, but this is the reality. They need to have training. They get into a vicious cycle such that they go from one part-time job to another part-time job and can never get out of that cycle. They can never collect enough hours.

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thank you very much.

You pointed out the need for labour market forums. We seem to be tilting the field, so to speak. We hear a lot of talk about employers who pay into EI, but we very rarely hear about the workers, who are also paying into EI, and the exclusion of workers, it seems, in determining how these funds should be used in regard to also getting their input, and there's also how labour has been shut out of a lot of these conversations.

But the fact that really fascinated me was that I know that up to 0.8% of the EI surplus can be used to expand LMDAs. What was the dollar amount you said? How long has it been since that dollar amount has been the same?

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** That 0.8% translates roughly into \$4.4 billion annually, but we're only using \$1.9 billion. That has been in effect since 1996.

When we did a little research the other day on how much \$1.9 billion in 2014 translates into from 1996 dollars, it was much less than the \$1.9 billion—

**●** (1010)

Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims: Thank you.

That really brings home the point that for the last 15 years we've kept the dollar amount static. Maybe that's why Canadians who are looking for assistance are hurting so much. It may also explain why this government runs so quickly to bring in temporary foreign workers instead of investing in growing the skill sets at home.

I also agree with you that we need real data. What kind of data do you think would help to inform programming?

**The Chair:** I think we'll have to hold your answer on this. We've exceeded the five minutes, so we'll move on to our second questioner, and that's Mr. Armstrong.

Mr. Scott Armstrong (Cumberland—Colchester—Musquodoboit Valley, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I want to thank our witnesses for being here.

Mary-Lou, you talked a bit about labour market information. You've attended the round tables that we've done so far across the country, and this is something that always comes up. Can you talk from the employee's perspective about how difficult it is as an employee to get appropriate labour market information in order to make proper career decisions?

Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly: It is very difficult.

If you're living in Nova Scotia and you're training for something, you don't necessarily have that solid, hard, accurate information on what is available in other areas or even what is available within your own province. We really need to have that really strong information.

The labour stakeholders feel that Stats Canada is one very important respected entity and that the information that comes from Stats Canada is very good; it's reliable. We would like to see more detail come out so that we know what's happening in Nova Scotia in the job market, so that we know where the vacancies are and what types of workers they need, and so that we know in Saskatchewan what they need. That is exactly what we need to know so that when young men and women are going into these trades for this training and they're looking for jobs, they can have a really good pan-Canadian view of what's going on and make decisions there.

I think there's a danger in forcing people to pick up their bags, their families, their homes, and everything else and just plopping them into a community where they think there may be jobs. Before making such an important life decision, which affects their families as well as themselves, I think people must have really clear and accurate information across the country so that they can make the best decision for them, as well as for their economic status and the country.

**Mr. Scott Armstrong:** You also touched on labour mobility. We also hear a lot about that from the employees' perspective. We heard in the last panel that the government should be looking at doing some things to make it easier for employees to travel, such as travel grants or using some tax policy, and there are probably some other opportunities that government has.

When you spoke about it, you spoke about aligning curricula so that you would be certified in more areas in the province, and you called for a national certification program. We're seeing the start of that with what's going on in Atlantic Canada and what's going on in the west. Can you bridge those two in terms of what we can do for

the individual employees and also what we can do to try and align some of the strengths?

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** Just for clarification, I spoke of a national harmonization program, so I'm not sure if I'm the one to say the curriculum should be the same all across the country. As an educator, we know that different areas have specific things that they want to relay, that they want to teach, and that they want to educate their people on.

I think that the two can be bridged. I think that there can be a real balance there.

First of all, we're a very large country, but we're talking about labour mobility across the country. The reality is that people move from one end of the country to another, so in order to do that, they need to know that they're going to be qualified when they get out west, if they've made that life-altering decision to pick up their families and move.

With that in mind, I feel very strongly that when the partners come together, they can figure out what that national strategy looks like and how much influence the national curriculum, as you say, has. At the same time, keep it unique to the provinces and let the provinces, of course, have the say that they also need.

So I think there's a real balance there, but I think that the information has to be good for people. It has to be solid, and I think that at the end of the day, they should be able to pick up and move. If you're a welder in Nova Scotia, you should be able to be a welder in Alberta.

• (1015)

Mr. Scott Armstrong: How much time do I have left?

The Chair: You have one minute.

**Mr. Scott Armstrong:** Just really quickly, there's also mobility for older workers, workers who have been established and may lose their jobs in their thirties or forties—we've seen that in the last few years since the recession. One of the challenges a lot of them face in labour mobility if they're actually going to relocate, is transferring pensions. Those have been a challenge for many workers. Can you comment on that? Have you heard that from your stakeholders?

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** I haven't heard that specifically, but I'm fully aware about pensions, having worked a lot with pensions at the Nova Scotia Teachers Union. I don't have that information to share with you only because it hasn't really come up in my conversations.

Mr. Scott Armstrong: Thank you.

You talked about the labour market partners forums. Can you quickly discuss what type of structure you'd be looking at there and how those would be useful?

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** I think they'd be useful because it's all about consultation. As I said, people want to have their voices heard, especially if they have a vested interest in what's going on. I think it's very important that these forums be established. I don't have the number one model in the world, but I know that there is a model in Quebec; there is a model in Newfoundland. Those are two models. That's a *point de départ* right there.

We can start there. We can build on it. I think what's important is that they include all the partners in this; that they include all levels of government, employers, and employees; that it's consistent; that it's not just a one-off; and that these forums meet on a regular basis. Those details can be determined by the people who come together to set them up. I think it's really important, number one, to be listening to each other so that we can make the decisions that we need to make.

The Chair: Mr. Cuzner, you have five minutes.

Mr. Rodger Cuzner: Thanks very much, Mr. Chair.

I'm going to start off in Regina, if I could, the home of the CFL champion Roughriders. Go, Riders.

Just to acknowledge, first, that the community that you folks work with, your organization works with, I would suggest, is probably one of the toughest. The number of barriers and the types of challenges that your clients deal with, and you made a comment on this in your remarks, that the short period of time really doesn't have as much impact and they'd have to come back again and again, and the extended period of time.... A lot of these clients would have had little structure, little direction early on in life, so you're trying to impact on that.

Give me an indication about some of the skills that they come to you with. Reflect on their life skills or lack of, their numeracy, literacy. There's been some talk about the concern that support for types of programs here have been lost in the LMAs. Should they be addressed in the LMDAs or whatever? Just some comments on that

**Ms. Lindsay Manko:** I think, essentially, when it comes to numeracy and literacy, it mostly comes down to a confidence issue, and in order to build that confidence, it does take time. I think you could talk a little bit better about how we could transfer that into....

**Mr. Carlo Bizzarri:** Yes, we often get young men and women who are between the ages of 19 and 30 who can barely do math, yet they officially have grade 9 and 10. Likewise in literacy, we have these young men and women who officially have grades 9 and 10—some have grade 12—who can't write a paragraph.

Now in the marketplace, communication is extremely important in writing, reading, computer skills, and all of that, so we are trying to bring them up to that level. However, the big problem we are facing is that the environment where they come from is our enemy. Just to give you an example, on Monday we bring them in. They come to work on Monday, and it's a difficult day on Monday because they come from struggles on Friday and Saturday—

**●** (1020)

Mr. Rodger Cuzner: It's a difficult day here on Monday.

Mr. Carlo Bizzarri: —then we start bringing them up to speed, and lo and behold, we send them back to the same damned environment, and on Monday we have to start all over again. To us, it is very clear that these people need skills and they need also to be helped in terms of this home environment. What they come with is a desire. They are sick and tired of being poor, so they come to our place and say, "Look, I want to make it", and often, as we go through these seven months, it is challenging. Nonetheless, we would not make it less challenging because the reality of work is what it is. We

can't deny to them that they have to show up on time every day and you have to be working. So we are the organization that allows them to pick up all of this over time.

But I also want to underscore the fact that we have to do something about the environment where they come from. I also want to say in conclusion that this is a very sizable pool of potential labour and we can't discard it or just not pay attention. Otherwise the cost of carrying these people around, in our estimation, is four times or five times what we would need to train them.

**Mr. Rodger Cuzner:** Do I have time for a quick one for Ms. Donnelly?

The Chair: You do.

**Mr. Rodger Cuzner:** It has been suggested that training opportunities, funds for training, should be decoupled from EI benefits. It has been suggested by a number of witnesses that you shouldn't have to be receiving EI benefits in order to draw support funds for training. Do you want to comment on that?

Then the other thing, and I know it has been commented on by the government members, is that the current situation with the fund for EI is in pretty good shape right now, but you have to look at it over five years and average it over five years. Should the trend continue with the pool being increased, do you think it's more pertinent to reduce the premiums that employers and employees pay, or to use that money to help train those on EI?

**The Chair:** You will actually have to hold that answer, I'm sorry. Mr. Cuzner spent quite a bit of time there with the preamble.

Mr. Rodger Cuzner: It was a great question.

The Chair: I'm not taking that away from you, sir. I'm just saying you took a lot of time there.

**Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims:** Chair, could I seek unanimous agreement so that we could have a response to this question?

The Chair: Do I see...? No, I do not see that.

**Ms. Jinny Jogindera Sims:** What's fair should be fair. Come on, guys. Last week....

**The Chair:** Actually, just for the record, you were at five minutes and 40 seconds because you took quite a bit of time there presenting that.

You can respond at your pleasure on future rounds of questioning.

I didn't mean for that to be controversial, by the way.

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

The Chair: Mrs. McLeod.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod (Kamloops—Thompson—Cariboo, CPC): The first path I actually want to head down is this. We've heard from almost every witness consistently around the issue of data and how we really need better labour market information. We've also heard different suggestions from different people around, basically, the structure to gather better data.

We've had some people talk about what Stats Canada does, but we've never really had good data in terms of labour market information because of course it's a provincial issue. We had one or two witnesses—I can't recall how many—who suggested that we actually have a CIHI kind of report. Of course, that's the Canadian Institute for Health Information, and of course where that is.... It's a not-for-profit. It's funded by the federal and provincial governments and the work gets guided by the board of directors and its core functions are health information needs and priorities, standards, databases and registries, analysis.

If you were going to say how we should move forward, what structure do you think would be a good structure? Is it this one because the delivery of health care is provincial, and this is a structure where they have the partnerships in terms of that data collection? Or do you see Stats Canada as being the better route to go?

#### **●** (1025)

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** I think that Stats Canada is a very important route to go. I think that Canadians have a lot of faith in Stats Canada and what they produce, but it doesn't mean that it's the only thing that we can do.

The provinces should have a lot of input into this as well. It's one of the reasons why we need to be working together on it. We need to invest money in it. It's not just going to happen overnight. It absolutely needs some sort of investment.

In terms of the research and how that plays out, I don't know. That's certainly not my area, but what I do know is that we need to have more detail and one of the ways in which to do that is to invest more in Stats Canada so that they can produce.

**Mrs. Cathy McLeod:** Have you been familiar with CIHI over time or not really?

Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly: Not particularly....

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: So I guess in terms of doing that comparison it's tough for you.

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** Yes, but in looking at that I think it sounds very interesting and I'd like to look more into it.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: Good. So my next question and I don't know if we have the information and maybe you do. Anecdotally, I've had people who have come in who are EI eligible. We're talking about expanding EI eligibility and they've come to me, and this is in British Columbia, and they've said, "Listen, I've been laid off work. I've been interested in a program that should qualify, but the providers of the program have said they've run out of money for the year".

Have you got any sense of whether that is happening across Canada? Was it a unique situation during the recession? Is there any information on that particular piece? Is the money actually covering the people who are currently eligible?

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** It's covering some of the people who are eligible. Some of them are not taking advantage of it because they just don't have the information. It's another one of our issues that we really see when we talk to people about LMDAs; they don't know that the money's there. They don't know it exists. Employers don't know about it. Employees don't know about it.

One of our recommendations in another presentation was also to have better information out there for people so that they are aware of these programs. Certainly, I'm hearing that around the country as I go on these consultations.

I think if you look in the MAR, the monitoring and assessment report, there's a lot of information in there and it tells you how the moneys are spent. It gives some more details provincially and territorially on the LMDAs. I believe that not all of the money is spent. It differs from region to region, from province to province, so while they may have run out in British Columbia, it doesn't mean they've run out in another province.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: So to me that's a bit of an issue. I think it's something we need to know about. If the current people who are eligible are trying to access and they're being turned away because there are no funds left, and then there's a pot left somewhere else, that seems like a bit of an issue.

**Ms. Mary-Lou Donnelly:** You're right and it's a communication issue as well. I know I've had many young people present their case to me where they thought that they heard that they could get this money and go take this training. So they've done that, but the piece that they didn't do was that they didn't get approval from the province. So they find themselves in a situation where they want to go and have this training and they've enrolled, but there is no support for them because it must be approved by the province.

Those rules and regulations from province to province, territory to territory, are different. So that's one of the reasons why we need to better inform people of the LMDAs and what to do, how to access it, things like that.

Mrs. Cathy McLeod: If I have some time I would go back to—

The Chair: You don't have any.

**Mrs. Cathy McLeod:** I was going to go to Roger's question. Could we have unanimous consent? No?

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

The Chair: You're out of time. I've been somewhat strict on time, but there's a reason for that and that's in fairness to all members, to have a chance to ask questions.

For the sake of time, that's the end of the first round. We're going to end the questioning at this point so we can suspend for a few moments while the witnesses exit.

First, before we do that, I want to thank the witnesses for taking your time today to come to this committee—

Yes, sir.

[Translation]

**Mr. Alexandre Boulerice:** Mr. Chair, I think that our work is supposed to wrap up in 15 minutes. Could you add a few minutes so that we can ask the witnesses questions?

[English]

The Chair: I'm allowing up to four to five minutes for the exiting of the witnesses and for us to make the transition to our committee business, which typically is in camera. I'm expecting that might happen, and I'm anticipating that. My ruling is that we have finished the first round. We will not move into the second round.

So thank you very much for being here. Thank you for taking your
time coming in and sharing your thoughts with us on this very
important subject matter. You will be able to obviously submit more,
if you wish, post-meeting today in written submissions to the
committee, and we look forward to writing a very comprehensive
report on the LMDAs. Thank you so much for being here.

We'll suspend for up to five minutes.

(1030)	(Pause)

**●** (1030)

**The Chair:** Members, let's resume our committee meeting and go to the motion that's in front of you from Ms. Sims.

Mr. Armstrong has moved a motion to go in camera.

(Motion agreed to [See Minutes of Proceedings])

[Proceedings continue in camera]

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

#### SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

#### PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca